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May 8, 2017
The Honorable Joe McDermott
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember McDermott:
This letter transmits an ordinance approving a settlement agreement among King County, the City of Seattle, the Washington State Department of Transportation (WSDOT) and the Alliance for Pioneer Square.  This agreement is an amicable resolution of an appeal before the Seattle Hearing Examiner regarding the adequacy of the Seattle Department of Transportation's final environmental impact statement (FEIS) for the Alaskan Way, Promenade and Overlook Walk (AWPOW) projects.
Among other things, the Alliance for Pioneer Square expressed concerns over the number of lanes proposed as part of the AWPOW projects for the redeveloped Alaskan Way south of Yesler Way, adjacent to Pioneer Square, following removal of the viaduct.  Under the current plan, Alaskan Way will be between seven and eight lanes wide and will include dedicated transit lanes in both directions.  The two lanes for ferry holding will cease north of Yesler and the two transit lanes will cease north of Columbia. A reduction in the proposed number of lanes for Alaskan Way would likely result in the loss of the dedicated transit lanes.
The settlement agreement lays out the terms and conditions under which the dedicated transit lanes would be constructed as planned and preserved until such time as the Sound Transit light rail system to West Seattle becomes operational.  During this period, Metro would run no more than 650 buses per day in both directions on Alaskan Way.  As reflected in the agreement, within 15 months of the opening of the Sound Transit light rail to West Seattle, the City of Seattle would retrofit Alaskan Way to reduce the roadway width by repurposing the transit lanes on each side of Alaskan Way.

Under the agreement, WSDOT would be responsible for reviewing and approving the conversion of transit lanes to sidewalks, landscaping, on-street parking, or other uses.  Collaboration on these and other future changes is memorialized in the settlement agreement.

The Alaskan Way transit lanes will improve local and regional mobility options that support Objective 2 of the Economic Growth and Built Environment goal of the King County Strategic Plan, which is to “Meet the growing need for transportation services and facilities throughout the county.”  Working to improve facilities that support increased ridership also supports King County’s Strategic Climate Action Plan.  Such efforts are also consistent with Objective 6.1 of King County Metro’s Strategic Plan for Public Transportation 2011-2021, which calls for Metro to work to create a public transportation system that emphasizes productivity, while ensuring social equity and providing geographic value.  Transit lanes that improve transit speed and reliability will also help implement Strategy 5.1.3.
Thank you for your consideration of this proposed ordinance.  If you have any questions, please feel free to contact Bill Bryant, Managing Director of Service Development, at 
206-477-6456, or via email at Bill.Bryant@kingcounty.gov.
Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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